TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





APRIL 13, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Officer in Charge JoAnne Rivera, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Tom Poelker & Pat Higgins. 

Absent: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
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THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 23, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: Delaware Engineering John Brust was present.  New louvers have been added to the doors at the Old Road Sewer Pump Station.  This will help with the air flow. When the generator goes on the louvers will open.   John is also looking at getting insulation for the pipe. John presented to the Board with a structural analysis application booklet that Lindsay Ostrander has prepared for the grant application on the Centre Property.  Also, he has received a proposal from Ryan Biggs as they do a lot of this kind of work. For the Board’s review a Water Line Easement Request Letter was sent to Windham Fire District No. 1. “Kurt Goettche informed Alan that the District does not believe they own the area over which the proposed water line would be installed….We will proceed with the work based on an understanding that the work is being done in the streets under State and County work permits.” Also stated in that letter, Alan has “requested permission from DOT to temporarily close the section of Rt. 296 from Goshen to Maplecrest Road for a two to three week period while water main is laid in this street…this may be a concern to the Fire Dept.”  John presented the Board with hand-outs.  Over the last few days there is talk about the infrastructure in the State Budget.  This is just a summary of the infrastructure money that is out there that has shown up in the budget. The SAM budget is a state municipal budget with $1.2 billion appropriated and the legislature added another $385 million this year.  We hope to take advantage of is the Water Infrastructure budget @ $2.5 billion.  This is the program we submitted an application to last year. We got the grant money that we did get and this year we would like to re-submit but this time is to consolidate Hensonville to Main Street the water systems.  The next page has some of the details and one of the specific things they are talking about is “DOH will continue to promote the regionalization and interconnects for public water systems in an effort to enhance managerial, technical, and financial capacity for those systems.” We are hoping that this sentence will help us get some grant money, if the Town decides to do Alternate 3 going west on South Street, we go from where we terminated there to Panorama Lane. Then we will have the two water systems connected, something we have been trying to do for nine years.  Supervisor Pelham asked about is there any money there for a new roof at the Centre Property? That SAM money could help us get that. John brought a map that Alan has designed that is showing properties that are not connected but are within 50 feet of a municipal line.  So there are a lot of properties.  The financial model shows about 20 properties that may or may not be buildable; looking at set-backs the minimum lot size is .35 acres to put a house.  If the lot is not buildable you probably will not send them a water bill. Each and every property should be reviewed before billing.  Alan has provided an Updated Rate Analysis Sheet effective 4/13/17.  Award Hensonville-Windham Water Contract #5, at the last Water Board meeting Alan Tavenner had sent a letter with his recommendations.  The Town Board is ready to award Contract #5. WATER DISTRICT RESOLUTION #6 OF 2017: Evergreen Mountain Construction the lowest bid for the base bid and bid alternates 1, 2 & 3 for $2,665,605.00 in the project bid documents dated March 2017.  The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion to approve Evergreen Mountain Construction the award was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Interest for Water Hook Up-Argent Land Ventures (Tom Poelker). Tom Poelker was present with a large map design showing Copper Ridge as a 78 acre project with 12 building lots and with three possible entrances.  It was originally approved to have its own wells and town sewer. Twelve EDU’s have been paid and have been kept up. Tom is very interested now into hooking up to the new town water main.  He is willing to put in a new water pump station in the development if need be for the water.  John will have Darrin look at the elevations and the information he will need.


2.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Windham Public Library is requesting use for their 4H Summer Programs “Nature Play” June 26-29, 2017 @ 10:30 am to 12 noon; “A is for Agriculture” July 10-13, 2017 @ 10:30 am to 12 noon; “Pioneer Living” July 24-27, 2017 @ 10:30 am to 12 noon.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

3.LETTER OF INTEREST FOR OPEN TOWN JUSTICE POSITION: Carol D. Stevens, Esq. is interested in filling the vacant position of Windham Town Justice.  Supervisor Pelham read her letter aloud.  Carol is “an attorney licensed to practice law in the state of New York”.  She has 
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practiced law in Greene County for over 25 years and has retired from her position as Greene County Attorney in November, 2015.  “Prior to being County Attorney for 14 years she served as an Assistant District Attorney in Greene County for 8 years while maintaining a private practice on Main Street, Windham. Additionally, she served in a volunteer capacity as chairman of the Bataviakill Watershed District for 10 years.  Carol sincerely desire to contribute to the service of the community of Windham by being appointed to the Justice position until the next election when she intends to run for election”.  A motion to approve Carol Stevens as Windham Town Justice was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Supervisor Pelham will call her on Friday with her new appointment.
4.WAJ SUPPORT STAFF ASSOC. LOOKING FOR PERMISSION To Host A 5k Walk/Run at Windham Path  to benefit the scholarship funds to that are awarded to students at graduation.  Date of race is June 10, 2017 @ 8am-3pm rain or shine. Cost $5.00 per person, time of race will start at 10:30 am. Copy was faxed to Town Attorney Larry Gardner for his review.  Larry spoke to our insurance representatives at Marshall & Sterling for the proper coverage that is needed. It is legal to do this. We can cover ourselves on liability. Larry advised the Town this can be done and the WAJ Support Staff Association should be giving a Certificate of Insurance to the Town prior to the race.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
5.LETTER FROM GREENE COUNTY COUNCIL ON THE ARTS: Thanking the Town of Windham for their continued support of $2,500.00.  The money goes toward the ongoing support of programs and services most notably, those provided in Windham and on the mountaintop. “In fact, our support over the past 28 years has been key to our ability to maintain a wide variety of programs and support services including summer arts workshops such as “Sprouts”, Arts in Education programs at the schools and grant funding for community and professional groups…On behalf of the Board of Directors, our membership, volunteers and sponsors, thank you again for taking a leadership position in support of the arts in Greene County”. Best regards, Kay Stamer, Executive Director.   

6.LOOKING TO EXPAND OUTDOOR SEATING AT ZWINDHAM WINE BAR: Cordelia Schreiber is looking to expand her outdoor seating in the back of the house in the garden.   She has spoken with the State Liquor Authority and wonders if Windham requires a permit for outdoor service.  Larry stated that she will need a defined licensed area. Fencing will have to be approved by the SLA.  This is a policy question, does this offend you.  Supervisor Pelham stated you will not see it.  They will have to comply with SLA rules and regulations. Supervisor Pelham will get in touch with Cordelia to let her know we do not have an issue she will just have to comply with SLA.
7.NYMIR APRIL IS DISTRACTED DRIVING MONTH: NYMIR is challenging its 880 member counties and local governments, they are “providing a free service of risk management seminars to provide train-the-trainer instruction for distracted driving classes to prepare your own employees as instructors…NYMIR is challenging you to initiate a safe driving program in your municipality”. NYMIR has a Fleet Safety Handbook on its website, www.nymir.org.  (Copies have been given to the Highway, Police and Ambulance depts.)
8.TABLED 3/23-REQUEST TO HOOK INTO WATER AT VETS ROAD: Pat Higgins.  Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz checked on what other properties were hooked into this system.  He found only the Verizon building, they having only one bathroom. Supervisor Pelham has no problem with hooking into it. Councilman Murray asked if anyone checked to make sure that we do own the entire line. Kyle is pretty sure there is a right-of-way as Vets Road is a private road. Kyle will assist Pat making sure the hook up is correctly done.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
9.NY RISING-SOUTH STREET STORMWATER COLLECTION SYSTEM PROJECT: Bill Blankenship has sent two emails to the Town Clerk concerning the upcoming project. A legal notice has been placed in the Catskill Daily Mail and the Kingston Daily Freeman and an electronic notice has been submitted to New York State Contract Reporter for April 14, 2017 to run one time only. The Town of Windham is interested in procuring the services of an architectural/engineering firm to perform all preliminary and final design plans and 
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specifications for the construction; assist in the necessary environmental review as directed by the Town and GOSR; assist with the review and the development plans;…if successful in being funded under NYRCR Program”.  Another legal notice has been placed in the Catskill Daily Mail for April 14, 2017 to run one time only.  The Town of Windham intends to submit an application for NYS CDBG-DR Program funds in the amount of $2,124,500.00.  The funds “will be utilized to complete stormwater improvements adjacent to Greene County Route 12 (South Street) in Windham”.
10.TOWN CLERK REPORT FOR MARCH 2017: $2,481.76.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
11.JUSTICE REPORT FOR MARCH 2017: Judge McCarthy $3,678.00, noted by the Board. 

12.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. We are switching from our winter maintenance to our spring maintenance.  All town roads have been swept twice and will be getting a third time swept. The highway has converted 14 more LED streetlights on Main Street. As they are doing this they are finding that the light poles are loose, this will have to be added to the conversion. An insurance check has been received to replace one of the street lights on Main Street that was damaged and knocked down this past winter by a private snow plow contractor.  NYS Extreme Winter Funding has approved the Town to receive an extra $13,000.00 plus.  The NYS budget has approved just shy of a $103,000.00 to be award to Windham.  Gary would like permission from the Board on the “Notice to Bidders” for the black top bid on Old Road for approximately 1.38 miles to start May 23 and finish by July 1, 2017.  Gary would like bids to be accepted on May 11, 2017 and then opened and read aloud at the Town Board Meeting on May 11, 2017.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. He is also looking for permission to restructure the “811 Dig Safe”.  It currently involves the Town Hall, Highway, Water & Sewer depts. He would like to eliminate the Town Hall.  All work orders should come to the highway first and then he would direct to the appropriate dept. to be checked. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Also Gary would like permission to hire one part-time summer help with the mowing at $14.00 per hour, it will be two (2) 10 hour days for twenty hours for the peak growing season May, June & July.  Gary would like to have this person paid out of the Parks & Recreation account not the highway. The Board will look into this and get back to Gary.  
13.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present.  Electronic PCRs went live today; this will cut down on all the paperwork and will help out billing in the office. The EZ-IO drill and needle has already been used. We have three new hires.  She has three quotes on needed equipment.  They currently have one working pager and the one radio is now just too old and no longer fixable. There are two quotes from River Valley Radio for a mini pager and a Motorola CP200 portable radio.  The station house also needs new bedding and the other quote is from Tip Top Furniture for four (4) new bedding.  The station house has had water backup issues with a very foul odor and the water backs up into the bathtub. Some of the crew guys have snaked the drains pulling out a lot of crud.  Supervisor Pelham will stop by on Friday to check on the issue and make some phone calls to the Landlord of the building. Ambulance 96-2 has had electrical issues and that has been fixed. The loaner rig has some a/c issues that needs to be fixed.  Supervisor Pelham stated that the new ambulance should be arriving sometime by the end of July.  Larry Gardner will look into the financing for it.  Davia stated that the new ambulance will then need a new stretcher too.
14.POLICE REPORT: Officer in Charge JoAnne Rivera was present. Office Rivera has been in Schenectady the last four days for field training. She will be training the new recruit Officer Rogers.  She received a 93 score on her field training test. Cars 385 & 386 have been in for routine maintenance. Supervisor Pelham has stated that the old car has been stripped of all the parts that can be used and will be disposed of. On April 20 she will go to the dispatch center for a meeting on Tour of the Catskills that is scheduled in August, 2017.  A letter has been received from Windstar Realty requesting police assistance for a Car Show on June 25, 2017 being held at Windham Mountain.  However, the Windham Police can only direct traffic they will not be assisting at the Mountain as that is private property. 
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15.COMMITTEE REPORT: Councilman Murray has nothing to report on. Councilman Van Valin is still doing research on the roofing that is needed at the Centre Property.  He has gotten complaints that the pigeons are flying in and out of the steeple.  Screening will need to be put up in that area after the pigeons have nested.  Councilman Peters has gotten some email work done for new addresses: Kyle-Water@townofwindhamny.com, Karl-Police@townofwindhamny.com and Davia-Ambulance@townofwindhamny.com.  Tuesday, Bill Blankenship with NY Rising was here to discuss the study that will be done on South Street, this is the start of the initial phase will not actually start till next summer.  He still has three water resolutions that he needs to review with Larry and hopes to be able to present them at the next meeting.  Supervisor Pelham with speaking to Bill, the money for the generators is coming from HUD. And HUD was going to make us put in another propane tank at the highway. Bill found a way to get around that and we are good.  Supervisor Pelham read the letter Councilman Peters submitted to the last issue of the Windham Journal. Town Attorney Larry Gardner currently has an executed signed deed as we now own the building at Elm Ridge.  At the last town board meeting; two attorneys representing Windy Ridge asked for a two-year extension. Larry spoke to Kevin Young in writing that town board resolution #11 of 2017, Larry read the resolution aloud. At the last meeting, a tentative approval was made, he would like an approval to accept the formal resolution tonight. A motion to accept the formal resolution #11 of 2017 was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. The former Cagney property on Route 23 now has a 40-yard dumpster container there and everything has to go into this container.  Larry will keep after the owners to get that property cleaned up. 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Pat Higgins came in late and asked about his property.  The Board has approved his request to hook into the town water at Vets Road.  John Brust brought up they were going to try to assist John O’Neill @ County Route 65 has he wanted to connect to the sewer system.  DEP and Crystal Pond HOA have to agree to this. Mr. O’Neill has an agreement with the HOA if he connects he will lose out on his maintenance fee agreement. So, John has passed his information on to Darrin. Darrin is going to look at putting in a septic system.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS April 13, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #7-G contained vouchers #243-296, totaling $22,657.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #7 contained vouchers #73-87, totaling $12,086.30 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #7 contained vouchers #97-120, totaling $73,603.75 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #4 contained vouchers #31-38, totaling $4,645.10 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #2 contained voucher #2, totaling $63.34 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #7-P (printed 3/31/17) for General contained 4 claims, totaling $4,524.13 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 16 claims; totaling $12,517.34 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 2 claims; totaling $3,862.05 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #8-P (printed 4/14/17) for General contained 9 claims, totaling $5,731.01 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims; totaling $12,553.87 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 9 claims; totaling $6,641.14 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #7-P (printed 3/31/17) contained 7 claims; totaling $11,621.63 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #8-P (printed 4/14/17) contained 5 claims; totaling $9,276.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #7-P (printed 3/31/17) contained 2 claims; totaling $579.60 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #8-P (printed 4/14/17) contained 2 claims; totaling $520.25 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Murray made a motion at 8:09 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a personnel issue, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Town Attorney Larry Gardner was allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Peters made a motion at 8:20 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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